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classifications and which are substandard in numerous respects under the modern building and 
zoning codes. 

 
If a private property owner were to inject a new retail use onto this site akin to that 

proposed by the Postal Service here, the owner would most certainly be obligated to present 
plans to the City that bring the entire site (including the existing facility) into conformance with 
the modern codes.  This is likely to require a significant reconfiguration of access and parking, 
among other things.  Moreover, once the site is brought into conformance with modern codes it 
may in fact become apparent that the site is not, in fact, adequate to accommodate the proposed 
relocation unless relief is granted from the applicable codes, such as through a variance. 

 
Given this fact, the only prudent approach is for the Postal Service to complete all plans 

for the relocation of retail services to the Annex and have them approved by the City and other 
bodies, before a decision is made to abandon the historic VMPO – which, after all, is the only 
place that is demonstrably adequate for those existing retail services.  Yet, the Postal Service is 
presently pursuing a course by which the historic VMPO may be abandoned or even sold before 
a suitable, code-conforming project has been identified to replace it.   

 
In a similar vein, the Postal Service appears to be ignoring language in 39 C.F.R. § 

241.4(f), quoted above, which clearly contemplates that local officials (such as Councilmember 
Bill Rosendahl) have an opportunity to make written objections or recommendations concerning 
the actual plans and drawings depicting the proposed “relocation” to the Venice Carrier Annex.  
Despite the regulation, to our knowledge no such opportunity has been afforded. Rather, the 
Postal Service has instead received limited public comment only on the specific subject of 
closing the existing historic VMPO.  Meanwhile, the Postal Service has left both the public and 
local officials completely in the dark regarding its actual plans for the new retail operation to be 
added at the Venice Carrier Annex and how they will comply with local codes and the Coastal 
Act.  Again, that places the cart before the horse, and it is not what the regulations require. 

 
Thus, we ask that you rescind your September 23 decision immediately and that you fully 

address the issues set forth above before taking any further action concerning the historic 
VMPO. 

  
If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to call me. 
 

Very truly yours, 

 
John A. Henning, Jr. 

Enclosure 
cc: Congresswoman Janice Hahn (via electronic mail) 
 Congressman Henry Waxman (via electronic mail) 






















